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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

January 15, 2014
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington
Ms. Kathy Willis – North Reading
Ms. Cyndy Taymore – Melrose

Mr. Mark Donovan, Woburn
Mr. Micheal Tempesta, Saugus
Dr. John Doherty, Reading

Mr. William McAlduff, Winchester
Special Education Directors

Ms. Mary Houde, Wilmington

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
Absent Superintendents

Dr. Stephen Zrike, Wakefield
Dt. Thomas Jefferson, Lynnfield

A.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 9:05 AM.  
B.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

C.  Agenda – Motion to accept with amendment of date under item G. a. from FY14 to FY15 Draft Budget Proposal.  Approved by all.
D.  Approval of Minutes from previous meetings

· General session minutes from December 4, 2013 – Motion to accept the minutes as written by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Mr. John Doherty, all in favor, abstained from voting were Dr. Les Olson and Mr. William McAlduff.  

· Executive Session Minutes from June 20, 2013 – Motion to accept the minutes as written by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Mr. William McAlduff, all in favor. 
E.  Administrative and Committee Reports

1. Executive Directors Report:  
a. Ms. Cathy Lawson gave an update on Chapter 43.  The FY13 Annual Report has been submitted to DESE.  FY13 audit was submitted to both DESE and OSA.  The reports are posted on the website.  DESE conducted a pilot financial review of the collaborative in December.  There were no major findings disclosed during the closing interview.  A report will be submitted to the collaborative.  The collaborative is still working with DESE on finalizing the Collaborative Agreement.  It will be brought back to the Board at the next meeting, then resubmitted to DESE.  Once approved by DESE it will be brought   to member school committees for vote.  The collaborative also has a nutrition audit coming up and Mary Palen, Food Service Director is coordinating it.  
b. Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed Programs & Services.  Program Enrollment began at 293 and currently is at 312 FTEs with a head count of 314.  Since this report was put together, the FTEs have gone up to 315 FTEs and the head count is at 318.  

c. Job A-Likes:  Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the job a-likes which are all strong.  The Curriculum Directors PreK-8 Math work continues and they are now meeting weekly with the data specialist on assessments. The group is also working on finding a common PD day and eventually would like to find one common day with all ten districts in upcoming years.  The next meeting is 1/27/14.  Pre-school Directors group is going strong.  They are focusing on assistive technology.  Transition Job A-like: discussing indicator 14 and building job placement capacity.  EMARK has attended the group as part of the community inclusion group and presents information on community services.  The Sped Directors are working on supports for mental health services.  Leslie Ostrow from Eliot CSA will be attending the next meeting.  Also Jan Schwartz, Ed.D. will be doing some professional development workshops on strategies for guidance counselors working with anxious kids and another on strategies for team meetings.  
d. Upcoming Professional Development offerings were reviewed by Ms. Cathy Lawson.  Breaking the Behavior Code is being offered by Jessica Minahan again.  A Transition course and UDL course are both being offered with 3 credits each from Fitchburg State.  SafetyCare and CPI are ongoing.  In-district paraprofessional trainings is ongoing, as well as, executive functioning.  Adaptive PE instructional Strategies will be offered in-district.  Two workshops will be presented by Jan Schwartz, Ed.D. on Strategies for Anxious Kids: Tips for Counselors Who Don’t Have Time and Effective Strategies for Team Meetings. 
2. Planning and Assessment Committee – Matt MacAvoy, Esq.,provided a legal issues update to the committee with topics including responding to bullying and discriminatory harassment, proactive strategies for avoiding mediation and the MA Transgender Rights Act, the new student discipline law, case law update and special education litigation. 
3. Personnel Report – Ms.  Cathy Lawson reviewed the Personnel Report.  The only new hire is a replacement for an aide and a per diem ABA therapist for home services.  Motion to accept the Personnel Report for 11/11/2013 through 12/27/2013 by Mr. William McAlduff, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, all in favor.
4. Financial Report - Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the Enrollment Report.  As of 12/31/13 the FTE was 310, and since 12/31 there have been 5 more FTEs for current total of 315.  This is still slightly below projected by approximately 5 to 7 students but enrollment has picked up recently.  Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the FY2014 Revenue and Expense report through 12/31/2013.  As of this date we are projected to have a net positive of $101,000 at the end of the year.  

Profit and Loss YTD of 12/31/2013 was also reviewed by Mr. Greg Zammuto.  Motion to accept the Financial Reports as of 12/31/2013 by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, all in favor.
F.  Old Business

1. OPEB Investment Policy was presented for final reading.  Ms. Lawson reviewed language that was amended.  Motion to accept the revised OPEB Investment Policy by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, all in favor.  
G.  New Business

1. Designation of Cumulative Surplus Funds into OPEB and General Fund – The FY13 certified cumulative surplus funds amount is $187,459.  $24,353 of this amount is unexpended grant and restricted funds, which once deducted, brings the total to $163,106.  The Collaborative’s current annual retiree health cost is $41,278.  If half the actual cost is designated to fund OPEB, the remaining amount will be $142,467.  Motion that the Board of Directors designate $20,639 of the FY13 cumulative surplus into the OPEB account, and designate the remaining amount of $142,467 into the SEEM General Fund, by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor.          
2. FY15 Draft budget Proposal – Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the proposed FY15 Budget.  The budget is presented as a level service budget with a few exceptions which were discussed.  A list of highlights was distributed and reviewed.  Overall tuition request is 3%, with an adjustment to move DHOH to the same standard tuition scale as the other programs given the students serve now have increased needs.  A request to increase cost of 1:1s by $5709; vision services by $18 an hour for member districts, $32 an hour for nonmember districts; and extended year program to $800 weekly for members and $1000 weekly for non-members.  The final FY15 budget will be brought to the next Board meeting on 2/12/14.   
H.  Other Business – There was no other business brought before the Board.
I.   Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – 2/12/14

1.  Collaborative Agreement
2.  FY15 Budget
J.  Adjournment - Motion to adjourn was made by Dr. John Doherty at 10:05 am, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.  

Respectfully submitted by,

Catherine Lawson, Executive Director
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